PALESTINE: FOR LAND AND LIFE

... I WILL BECOME A KITE AND FLY OVER THE WALL

HOLDING ON TO THE KEY: LIFE IN AIDA REFUGEE CAMP







Location: Aida Refugee Camp

The Palestinian refugees and Internally Displaced Persons (IDPs) are the largest and longest-standing case of displaced persons in the world today. Approximately 8 million out of 12.1 million Palestinians worldwide are forcibly displaced persons (66 percent). This number includes more than 6 million refugees and their descendants from 1948; more than one million 1967 refugees; and 720,000 IDPs on both sides of the Green Line (1949 armistice line).¹

THE NAKBA – CATASTROPHE (1947-1949)²

On November 29, 1947, United Nations (UN) Resolution 181 called for Palestine to be partitioned between Arabs and Jews to form the Jewish state of Israel. Following the resolution, Plan Dalet, created in 1948 by Haganah, the main Zionist militia, employed violent tactics to generate fear and panic, with the aim of forcibly removing Palestinians from their homes and encouraging flight.

One stark example of this was the massacre of Deir Yassin. On April 9, 1948, around 120 fighters from the Zionist paramilitary groups Irgun and Lehi attacked Deir Yassin, a Palestinian village of roughly 600 people near Jerusalem. While there are conflicting reports of the number of residents killed – ranging from 100 to over 250 – on April 13, 1948, the *New York Times* reported that 254 Arabs were killed at Deir Yassin.³ News of the killings sparked terror among the Palestinians and they fled from their towns and villages, making the massacre of Deir Yassin a key incident that led to the flight of the Palestinians during the *Nakba*.

The establishment of Israel on May 14, 1948 coincided with the withdrawal of British forces from Palestine and the collapse of the UN partition plan. The entry of Arab forces into Palestine on May 15, 1948, marked the start of the first Arab-Israeli



Aida refugee camp as it looks today; Separation wall along the cemetery © The Oakland Institute

war. During the war, Palestinian villages were systematically destroyed to prevent refugees from returning to their homes. The destruction of homes and villages was accompanied by large-scale looting and, depending on the sources and the definition, reportedly 10 to 70 massacres occurred during the 1948 war.⁴ Soon after, a series of laws passed by the first Israeli government prevented the Palestinians from returning to their homes, or claiming their property.

Between 750,000 and 900,000 people – between 55 and 66 percent of the total Palestinian population at that time – were forcibly displaced between the end of 1947 and early 1949.⁵ Eighty-five percent of the Palestinian population who lived in the territory that became the state of Israel was displaced.⁶ Most refugees fled to what became the Gaza Strip and the West Bank or to neighboring Arab countries.

They and their descendants remain refugees.

WAITING FOR RETURN: AIDA REFUGEE CAMP

About a quarter of the nearly 775,000 registered refugees in the West Bank live in 19 refugee camps.⁷ Of these, Aida Refugee Camp, established in 1950, is situated two kilometers north of the historic center of Bethlehem and one kilometer north of Beit Jala in the central West Bank. The United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East (UNRWA) leased the land from the government of Jordan for displaced villagers from 27 villages in western Jerusalem and western Hebron in 1948. Despite the fact that their homes are just a few kilometers away from the camp, it has been made illegal and virtually impossible for the refugees to even visit their villages.⁸

"A Palestine refugee camp is defined as a plot of land placed at the disposal of UNRWA by the host government to accommodate Palestine refugees and set up facilities to cater to their needs. Areas not designated as such are not recognized as camps. The plots of land on which the recognized camps were set up are either state land or, in most cases, land leased by the host government from local landowners. This means that the refugees in camps do not own the land on which their shelters were built, but have the right to use the land for residence."⁹

The entrance of the camp is marked by the nine-meter long Key of Return– the symbol of Palestinian refugees' right of return, as guaranteed by the UN Resolution 194, passed by the UN General Assembly in December 1948, and endorsed by both the United States and the United Kingdom.¹⁰ Sixty-seven years after the camp was established, the refugees await their right of return to be honored.



Murals at the entrance of the camp © The Oakland Institute

THE LAW OF RETURN AND THE RIGHT TO RETURN

The right of return is a "universal right that is binding under international law, enjoyed by people regardless of where they come from,"11 which establishes the right of all people to return to their place of origin or habitual residence.¹² It is enshrined in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights¹³ and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights,¹⁴ as well as in numerous UN resolutions.¹⁵ UN Resolution 194 (III) of 1948 "Resolves that the refugees wishing to return to their homes and live at peace with their neighbors should be permitted to do so at the earliest practicable date, and that compensation should be paid for the property of those choosing not to return and for loss of or damage to property which, under principles of international law or in equity, should be made good by the governments or authorities responsible."16

In 1950, the State of Israel passed the Law of Return, providing Israeli citizenship to any Jewish person. A 1970 amendment extended this right to offer citizenship to "a child and a grandchild of a Jew, the spouse of a Jew, the spouse of a child of a Jew and the spouse of a grandchild of a Jew."¹⁷ According to the Jewish Agency for Israel, "this addition not only ensured that families would not be broken apart, but also promised a safe haven in Israel for non-Jews subject to persecution because of their Jewish roots."¹⁸ Initially, the refugees lived in tents and then moved into small single-room containers set up by UNRWA. Today, over 5,000 camp residents – 50 percent of them children – live in houses they built. Following the Oslo Accords, the majority of the camp came under Palestinian control (Area A).¹⁹ Some of its periphery, however, including the main road is under Israeli control (Area C). Surrounded by the West Bank Barrier (the wall) on two sides – built in 2005, the camp is close to two large Israeli settlements, Har Homa and Gilo, both illegal under international law according to the UN.²⁰

In 2000, Lajee (meaning refugee) Center was established as a cultural and arts community center to serve the youth of Aida, just 100 meters from the army base and the wall.²¹ In its effort to ensure children's fundamental rights, including a safe place to play, Lajee purchased the only available land near the camp in 2012. A playground and a beautiful garden were built on 2,000 square meters for free use by the Aida refugees. The Center welcomes "anybody who wishes to come and have fun with us."²²

Located in a small area of 0.71 square kilometers, the Aida camp has not grown in size despite the increase of the refugee population since 1950.²³ The unemployment rate in Aida soars as high as 43 percent, and the wall has limited resident's access to job opportunities in Israel and East Jerusalem.²⁴ The wall also cut off the camp's access to an olive grove, "formerly a place to play, a source of income, and an escape from the overcrowded camp."²⁵ The small space, severe water shortages – residents face water cuts for three weeks in the summer – and lack of medical facilities and open space, however, are the least of the challenges that the residents face.

Enclosed on two sides by the wall,²⁶ and six military towers overlooking the camp, the refugees are subject to regular invasions by the Israeli soldiers.

"Just last week, we were raided and as always, no reason was given. But this is a regular occurrence. They put snipers on the roof. They tear gas the Center while children are inside here. They come for no reason, just to disrupt our work and scare children so that the children will be afraid to come to Lajee," Mohammad Al-Azza, Media Unit Director at the Lajee Center, told the research team.²⁸

On February 7, 2017, for the second time in three days, Israeli soldiers entered the Lajee Center, demanding access to the computers. When staff members refused to give them "...the constant military presence and the camp's proximity to the main checkpoint between Jerusalem and Bethlehem, have made the camp vulnerable to a number of protection concerns. These include regular incursions by Israeli Security Forces (ISF), clashes involving camp residents, many of whom are children, and an increasing number of injuries as a result of excessive force by the ISF." – AIDA Camp, UNRWA²⁷



Playground built by Aida refugees to offer children escape from an overcrowded camp © The Oakland Institute

passwords without a court order, the soldiers searched the center, confiscated two computers and ordered the director of the Center to come for interrogation the next day.²⁹

The raids on the Center and the Aida Refugee Camp are endless.

On February 8, 2015, children playing in the park were tear gassed.³⁰ On July 14, 2016, soldiers searched the Center and detained a librarian and three other people in the library for several hours.³¹ On July 16, 2016, two young men assembling a new playground structure were arrested.³² Soldiers threw tear gas into the Center while children were present on September 19, 2016.33 On December 17, 2016, soldiers harassed football players and then beat and detained the Media Unit Director when he tried to come to their assistance.³⁴ In the early morning of February 2, 2017, hundreds of Israeli soldiers entered the camp, breaking into several houses, waking, searching and harassing residents. They arrested 12 residents, including 17-year-old high school students who are active volunteers of the Environment Unit at the Center. According to the Center's staff, this invasion "is part of the routine disturbance and abuse caused by Israeli soldiers."35

The school or the presence of the UN offices has failed to make the camp a safe place for even the children. "The army shoots tear gas at the houses and the school without warning. The windows are boarded up."³⁶ On October 5, 2015, Abdel Rahman Shadi, a 13-year-old resident of the camp, was targeted by an Israeli sniper. He was fatally shot in the chest with live ammunition while standing beneath the United Nations flag, a meter from the UNRWA office at the entrance of Aida Camp.³⁷ An initial investigation by Defense for Children International (DCI) alleged that Abdel Rahman might have been unlawfully killed.³⁸

Abdel Rahman was the seventh child from the camp who was killed by the Israeli soldiers since the camp's encirclement by the wall in 2005. During the same period, many others have received non-fatal gunshot wounds and more than 80 children of the Camp have been arrested by the Israeli military.³⁹

UNRWA FUNDING CRISIS

Palestine refugees are defined as "persons whose normal place of residence was Palestine during the period 1 June 1946 to 15 May 1948, and who lost both home and means of livelihood as a result of the 1948 conflict."⁴¹ When UNRWA



13-year-old Abdel Rahman Shadi was fatally shot in 2015 while standing beneath the United Nations flag.

"...I will become a kite and fly over the wall said the boy!"

"If you become a kite and fly over the wall said his mother, then I will become a clever little child, the best in the neighborhood at kite-flying, and I will tie ribbons to you, and fly you high above the wall, all the way to Jerusalem!

Or maybe I will become a mountain so that I can be bigger than the wall, and see over it," said the boy. "If you become the mountain and become bigger that the wall," said his mother, "I will become a farmer and plant olive trees and tend to you and live from the olives you bear."

– The Boy and the Wall⁴⁰



Initial refugee settlement in Aida

began operations in 1950, it was responding to the needs of about 750,000 Palestine refugees. Today, some 5 million refugees are eligible for UNRWA services.

Following the *Nakba*, UNRWA was established by General Assembly Resolution 302 (IV) of December 8, 1949 to carry out direct relief and works programs for Palestine refugees.⁴² UNRWA began operations on May 1, 1950. In the absence of a solution to the Palestine refugee crisis, UNRWA's mandate has been renewed repeatedly – most recently, extended until June 30, 2017.

The Agency, however, repeatedly faces critical funding crises, a result of the voluntary nature of states' contributions to its core budget. Faced with a shortfall of USD 96.5 million in 2016, UNRWA Commissioner-General Pierre Krähenbühl appealed the delegates at the 146th session of the Arab League's Council of Ministries of Foreign Affairs.

"I stand before you with an urgent and simple message: the necessity to keep alive hope and dignity for Palestine Refugees...

And yet, time and time again, I am confronted with the question of why the world should care about the fate of Palestine refugees when there are so many other pressing issues to deal with.

The world should do so:

Because the conditions facing the 5.3 million refugees are now worse than at any time since 1948. Because the absence of political horizon is draining them of their resolve and creativity. Because fifty years of occupation and ten years of blockade in Palestine are etched into the soul and identity of the Refugee community..."⁴³

The views and conclusions expressed in this publication are those of the Oakland Institute alone and do not reflect opinions of the individuals and organizations that have sponsored and supported the work.

The Oakland Institute is an independent policy think tank bringing fresh ideas and bold action to the most pressing social, economic, and environmental issues.

Copyright © 2017 by The Oakland Institute

This text may be used free of charge for the purposes of advocacy, campaigning, education, and research, provided that the source is acknowledged in full. The copyright holder requests that all such uses be registered with them for impact assessment purposes. For copying in any other circumstances, reuse in other publications, or translation or adaptation, permission must be secured.

Cover photo: The Key of Return at the entrance of the camp © The Oakland Institute

FOR MORE INFORMATION The Oakland Institute | PO Box 18978 | Oakland, CA 94619 USA www.oaklandinstitute.org | info@oaklandinstitute.org

ENDNOTES

- 1 BADIL Resource Center. Survey of Palestinian Refugees & Internally Displaced Persons 2013-2015. Volume VIII. 2016.
- 2 The Palestinian exodus, also known as the *Nakba*, literally meaning disaster or catastrophe, occurred when more than 700,000 Palestinian Arabs fled or were expelled from their homes during the 1948 war.
- 3 Curtiss, R. & Curtiss, D. "Israel's Hush-Up Machine in Action: Denying Story Israel Executed Egyptian Prisoners." Washington Report on Middle East Affairs, May-June 2007.
- 4 Morris, B. "Arab Israeli War." Crimes of War. http://www.crimesofwar.org/az-guide/arab-israeli-war/ (accessed March 11, 2017). Abd al-Jawad, S. 2007. "Zionist Massacres: the Creation of the Palestinian Refugee Problem in the 1948 War." In Israel and the Palestinian Refugees, edited by E. Benvenisti, C. Gans, and S. Hanafi, 59-127. Berlin, Heidelberg, New-York: Springer.
- 5 BADIL Resource Center. Survey of Palestinian Refugees & Internally Displaced Persons 2013-2015. Op. Cit. Forced Migration Review. "Palestinian Displacement: A Case Apart." Issue 26, August 2006. http://www.fmreview.org/sites/fmr/ files/FMRdownloads/en/FMRpdfs/FMR26/FMR26full.pdf (accessed March 11, 2017).
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Most of the other refugees live in West Bank towns and villages. UNRWA. Where We Work. https://www.unrwa.org/where-we-work/west-bank (accessed February 20, 2017).
- 8 Introduction. The Aida Camp Alphabet. Lajee Center, 2015.
- 9 UNRWA. *Palestine Refugees*. https://www.unrwa.org/palestine-refugees (accessed February 23, 2017).
- UNRWA. UN Resolution 194. https://www.unrwa.org/content/resolution-194 (accessed February 27, 2017).
- Levine, M. "Why Palestinians have a right to return home."
 AlJazeera, September 2011. http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/ opinion/2011/09/2011922135540203743.html (accessed March 13, 2017).
- 12 Shomali, L. "Forcible Transfer and Colonization: A Conversation on Palestine with Lubnah Shomali from Badil, Part 3." Presented by Jewish Voices for Peace, Webinar. February 13, 2017.
- 13 Article 13(b) states: "Everyone has the right to leave any country, including his own, and to return to his country."

United Nations. *Universal Declaration of Human Rights*. December 10, 1948. http://www.un.org/en/universal-declaration-human-rights/ (accessed March 13, 2017). 14 Article 12(4) states" "No one shall be arbitrarily deprived of the right to enter his own country."

United Nations Human Rights. *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*. December 16, 1966 (Ratified March 23, 1976). http://www.ohchr.org/ EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CCPR.aspx (accessed March 13, 2017).

- 15 For example, United Nations General Assembly Resolution 2535 of 1969 states: "Recognizing that the problem of Palestine Arab refugees has arisen from the denial of their inalienable rights under the Charter of the United Nations and the Universal Declaration of Human Rights" United Nations General Assembly. 2535 (XXIV). United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East. A/RES/235 (XXIV) A-C. December 10, 1969. https:// unispal.un.org/DPA/DPR/unispal.nsf/o/41F2C6DCE4DAA765852560DF004E oAC8 (accessed March 13, 2017). Similarly, Resolution 3236 of 1974 "Reaffirms also the inalienable right of the Palestinians to return to their homes and property from which they have been displaced and uprooted, and calls for their return." United Nations General Assembly. 3236 (XXIX). Question of Palestine. November 22, 1974. https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/RESOLUTION/ GEN/NR0/738/38/IMG/NR073838.pdf?OpenElement (accessed March 13, 2017).
- 16 United Nations General Assembly. 194 (III) Palestine Progress Report of the United Nations Mediator. A/RES/194(III). December 11, 1948. https://unispal. un.org/DPA/DPR/unispal.nsf/o/C758572B78D1CD0085256BCF0077E51A (accessed March 13, 2017).
- 17 Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Law of Return, 5710-1950. http://www.mfa.gov. il/mfa/mfa-archive/1950-1959/pages/law%200f%20return%205710-1950.aspx (accessed March 13, 2017).
- 18 The Jewish Agency for Israel. The Law of Return. http://www.jewishagency.org/ first-steps/program/5131 (accessed March 13, 2017).
- 19 Under Oslo accords, the West Bank was divided into three administrative areas, A, B, and C. The newly created Palestinian Authority was to control Area A; have civilian control of Area B with Israel in control of security; and Israel in full control of Area C, including security matters and all land-related civil matters.
- 20 UNRWA. Aida Camp. https://www.unrwa.org/where-we-work/west-bank/aidacamp (accessed February 15, 2017).
- 21 Direct communication with the staff at Lajee Center, February 14, 2017.
- 22 Lajee Center. Lajee Garden and Playground Project.
- 23 UNRWA. Aida Camp. https://www.unrwa.org/where-we-work/west-bank/aidacamp (accessed February 24, 2017).

- 24 Introduction. The Aida Camp Alphabet. Op. Cit.
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Many Palestinians who live next to the wall call it a "separation wall" because it separates them from their farmland, their neighbors, and open land.
- 27 UNRWA. Aida Camp. Op. Cit.
- 28 Direct communication with Mohammad Al-Azza, Media Unit Director, Lajee Center, February 14, 2017.
- 29 Lajee Center. "Israeli Soldiers Invade Lajee Center, Seize Two Computers." February 8, 2017. http://www.lajee.org/index.php/component/k2/item/250israeli-soldiers-invade-lajee-center-seize-two-computers (accessed February 15, 2017).
- 30 Lajee Center. "We Have a Dream to Live Safe." [YouTube Video]. Posted November 28, 2016. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mUi3bxsCwUE (accessed February 14, 2017).
- 31 Lajee Center. "Israeli Soldiers Invade Lajee Center, Seize Two Computers." Op. Cit.
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 Lajee Center. "Israeli Soldiers Beat Journalist and Lajee Media Director, Attack Youth Football Practice." December 21, 2016. http://www.lajee.org/index.php/ blog/item/247-israeli-soldiers-beat-journalist-and-lajee-media-director-attackyouth-football-practice (accessed March 9, 2017).
- 35 Lajee Center. "Israeli forces arrest two high school students during early morning raids in Aida." February 2, 2017. http://www.lajee.org/index.php/ component/k2/item/249-israeli-forces-arrest-two-high-school-students-duringearly-morning-raids-in-aida (accessed February 15, 2017).

- 36 Direct communication with Mohammad Al-Azza, Media Unit Director, Lajee Center & Lubnah Shomali, Administration Unit Manager, BADIL Resource Center, February 14, 2017.
- 37 Beaumont, P. "Boy killed in West Bank in clashes with Israeli troops." *The Guardian*, October 5, 2015. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/05/ boy-killed-west-bank-clashes-israeli-troops (accessed February 15, 2017).
- 38 Defense for Children International. "Palestinian boy shot dead near Bethlehem amid rising tensions." October 5, 2015. http://www.dci-palestine.org/ palestinian_boy_shot_dead_near_bethlehem_amid_rising_tensions (accessed February 15, 2017).
- 39 Lajee Center. "For as long as Israeli Impunity continues, so too will the killing of Palestinian Children." July 22, 2016. http://www.lajee.org/index.php/ component/k2/item/225-for-as-long-as-israeli-impunity-continues-so-too-willthe-killing-of-palestinian-children (accessed February 15, 2017).
- 40 In 2004, Israel started building an eight meter concrete wall just a few meters from the houses of the camp. This wall is a part of a system of walls and fences built by Israel all over the West Bank. This verse is from a publication by the Lajee Center, *The Boy and the Wall*. The story was made by youth at the center.
- UNRWA. Who are Palestine Refugees. https://www.unrwa.org/palestinerefugees (accessed February 19, 2017).
- 42 United Nations. General Assembly Resolution 302. A/RES/302 (IV), December 8, 1949. https://www.unrwa.org/content/general-assembly-resolution-302 (accessed February 24, 2017).
- 43 UNRWA. Statement of UNRWA Commissioner-General to the League of Arab States. September 8, 2016. https://www.unrwa.org/newsroom/officialstatements/statement-unrwa-commissioner-general-league-arab-states (accessed February 23, 2017).

